 At An Audit Meeting / Work Session
Of the Town Board of the Town of Newburgh held

At 1496 Route 300 in said township at 7:00 P.M.

On the 15th day of March, 2006

Roll Call:                    Wayne C. Booth, Supervisor

                                    George A. Woolsey, Councilman

                                    Derek N. Benedict, Councilman

                                    Elizabeth J. Greene, Councilwoman

Also Present:             Mark C. Taylor, Attorney for the Town of Newburgh

                                    James W. Osborne, Town Engineer

                                    Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk

                                    Charlene M. Black, Deputy Town Clerk

Absent:                       Gilbert J. Piaquadio, Councilman (Joined meeting at 8:35 P.M.)
1.    Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag led by Mary Lou Venuto, Receiver of Taxes
2.    Moment of Silence 

      Mr. Zarutskie asked us to remember Michael Maher, who was a member of our 

      Zoning Board of Appeals for the past twelve years, and who passed away earlier this 

      week.
3.    Additional Items for the Agenda

      10. c. Kotz Proposals

               a. Feasibility Study

               b. Master Plan Update

               c. Basketball Courts

      14. Central Hudson:  Rate Hike
      15. Use of Town Hall

      16. Communications from Constituents

4.    Approval of Audit

      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the Audit as presented in 

      the amount of $778,176.43, seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – abstain; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – absent; Mrs. 

      Greene – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 3 ayes – 1 abstention – 1 absent.

      Mrs. Greene wanted it mentioned in the minutes that Mr. Piaquadio is not here 
      tonight because he is going to a class about putting pictures on our web-site.  
5.    Receiver of Taxes:  Hiring of Part Time Clerk

      Mary Lou Venuto, Receiver of Taxes, came forward for this item.  Mrs. Venuto 

      explained that Amy Stillwaggon has resigned effective April 12, 2006.  She would 

      like to hire Carrie E. Ferguson for the part time clerk position to replace Amy 

      effective March 20, 2006.  Ms. Ferguson has been approved by the personnel 

      department and can be hired contingent on the outcome of her fingerprints.  The rate 

      of pay would be $10.00 per hour.  

      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to hire Carrie E. Ferguson, effective 

      March 20, 2006, contingent on the outcome of her fingerprints, at a rate of $10.00 per 

      hour, seconded by Councilwoman Greene.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – absent; Mrs. 

      Greene – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 absent.
6.    Highway:  Purchase of Computer System

      Todd DePew, Deputy Highway Supervisor, came forward for this item.  Councilman 

      Woolsey explained that Mr. Benedict, Mr. DePew, Cathy Hughes and he met with the 

      consultant to the Planning Board, McGoey, Hauser & Edsall, to talk about a 
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      software program that would be workable for the Highway Department to go online.  

      They would have the one computer in the office and the laptop to do fieldwork.  This 

      would enable them to punch in locations on several projects they will be working on.  

      When the information is punched in on the laptop, the disc can then be downloaded 

      into the main computer in the office.  The system they are deciding on can put layers 
      upon layers on to it, to be used not only by the Highway Department but the Water 

      Department and Sewer Department.  Addresses can be added onto it, and information 
      can be added on as we go along.  Jim Osborne, Town Engineer, asked Mr. DePew 
      what was the name of the software and Mr. DePew said ARC GIS software, which 
      they got through the OGS state contract.  They are a California based company.  
      Councilman Woolsey said the price of the software was very minimal to start with.  
      Mr. DePew said they were quoted at $1,600.00 and as of yesterday they were given a 
      deduction of  $400.00, so it now cost $1,200.00, which they went ahead and ordered.  
      Mr. DePew explained that the software program is for mapping the Town’s drainage 
      system.  The ideal use of the laptop is to take it out into the field and be able to enter 
      data right there as the stormwater system is being cleaned out.  The two computers 
      are 100% compatible and McGoey, Hauser & Edsall looked at the computer quotes 
      and they think it will more than serve the needs of the Highway Department because 
      they will be dealing with a lot of graphics.  Mr. DePew explained that the system will 
      include the highway system, the roads, stormwater and if the water and sewer 
      departments want to come on board it will serve their purposes also.  The software 
      also entitles them to a lot of things from the County and also detailed aerial 
      photographs.  The cost of the computers will be $3,815.40 which is in the Highway 
      Department’s budget.  (See attached quotes for specifics.)  Councilman Woolsey 
      would like to have, in the near future, developers who are looking to put in storm 
      drains, water and sewer lines, etc. to have everything on a disc ahead of time.   
      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the purchase of computers 

      as described above in the amount not to exceed $4,000.00, to be taken out of the 

      Highway Department’s budget, seconded by Councilman Woolsey.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – absent; Mrs. 

      Greene – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 absent.      
7.    Police:

      a. Bid Package for Ballistic Vest

      Chief Charles Kehoe, came forward for this item.  Chief Kehoe asked the Town 

      Board to approve going out to bid for twenty five ballistic vests as per the 

      P.B.A. contract for 2006.  This needs to be done on a rotation of every five years.  
      Usually they buy the vests from State bid but because the way the cycle ran this is a 

      much larger number of vests than usual.  Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, 
      explained that the specifications are being very limited because they are limited to a 
      certain brand.  Under general municipal law if you specify a certain brand of product 
      you have to do a standardization resolution to show the justification of the 

      specifications.  Mr. Taylor said the Town Board would need to adopt a resolution 

      which will set forth why a particular brand is being specified.  Chief Kehoe said they 

      only specified this brand because it was the brand they have always used.   

      Councilman Woolsey asked if this brand of vests is on state bid and Chief Kehoe said 

      yes.  Councilman Woolsey said then go with State bid.  Chief Kehoe said what they 

      have done in the past is if State bid vests come in at approximately $450.00 each and 
      if an officer wants a particular one over and above that price, then the officer pays the 
      difference.  Councilman Woolsey asked if this purchase was in Chief Kehoe’s budget 

      and Chief Kehoe said it was.  Councilman Woolsey understands that the Chief would 
      like to save some money but if he wants a certain brand then buy them from state bid.  

      Chief Kehoe said whatever the Town Board wants him to do, he will.   

      MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to authorize Chief Kehoe to purchase 

      twenty five vests from State bid per the P.B.A. contract, seconded by Councilman 

      Benedict. 
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – absent; Mrs. 

      Greene – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 absent.
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      b. Schedule Interviews for Detective Position

      This is a request from Chief Charles Kehoe to conduct interviews for the open 

      detective’s position caused by the promotion of Sgt. Brucato.  This position is none 

      Civil Service and is an “in house” promotion.  He would like to conduct interviews on 

      March 23, 2006 from 9:00 a.m. until 3:00 p.m.

      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve Chief Kehoe’s request to 

      conduct interviews on March 23, 2006 from 9:00 a.m. until 3:00 p.m., seconded by 

      Councilman Benedict.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – absent; Mrs. 

      Greene – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 absent.
      c. Acceptance of Grant(Records Management System)
      This is a request from Chief Charles Kehoe to authorize the Supervisor to the sign the 

      contract for the proposed grant award between the Division of Criminal Justice 

      Services and the Town of Newburgh.  The grant agreement does not constitute a 

      formal contract until approved by either the State of New York Division of Criminal 

      Justice Services or the New York State Comptroller.  The total amount of the grant is 

      $26,667.00 with grant funds in the amount of $20,000.00 and the Town of Newburgh 

      matching in the amount of $6,667.00.   

      MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to authorize the Supervisor to sign the 

      grant contract, seconded by Councilman Benedict.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – absent; Mrs. 

      Greene – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 absent.

 10.   Recreation:

      a. Award of Playground Installation Contract

      This is a request from Robert Petrillo, Commissioner of Parks, Recreation and 

      Conservation, to award the installation of the playground equipment to the low 

      bidder, Miracle Recreation Equipment Co., DBA Jeanne McMahon, LTD. of 25 

      Orgon Hill Road, Poughkeepsie, NY 12603 in the amount of $16,490.00.  The 

      amount of the installation was previously approved, with the purchase of the 

      playground, at the January 17, 2006 meeting, to be taken from the Parkland Trust 
      Account.  
      MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to award the bid of the installation of 

      the playground equipment to Miracle Recreation Equipment Co., DBA Jeanne 

      McMahon, LTD. in the amount of $16,490.00 which was previously approved to be 

      taken out of the Parkland Trust Account, seconded by Councilman Benedict.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – absent; Mrs. 

      Greene – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 absent. 
      b. Purchase of 8” Pipe for Park Water Line

      This is a request from Robert Petrillo, Commissioner of Parks, Recreation and 

      Conservation, to purchase 8” water pipe for Chadwick Lake Park.  Mr. Petrillo 

      received three quotes:  Schmidt’s, PO Box 5100, Monticello, NY in the amount of 

      $3,855.24, Winwater, PO Box 353, Walden, NY in the amount of $3,607.80 and 

      Vellano Bros, Vellano Dr., Wappingers Falls, NY in the amount of $3,598.84.  

      Mr. Petrillo recommends Vellano Bros., Wappingers Falls, NY in the amount of 

      $3,598.84.  This work will be done after the electrical installation is done.  This water 

      line will come from the Route 300 water main up to the skating rink.
      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to withdraw $3,598.84 from the Park 

      Land Trust Account, seconded by Councilman Benedict.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – absent; Mrs. 

      Greene – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 absent.
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      MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to authorize Mr. Petrillo to purchase 

      the 8” water pipe from Vellano Bros. in the amount of $3,598.84, seconded by 

      Councilman Woolsey.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – absent; Mrs. 

      Greene – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 absent.

      c. Kotz Associates Proposals

      Councilman Benedict asked the Supervisor and Mr. Petrillo to give some insight or 
      feelings of Mr. Kotz’s professionalism.  He was getting mixed emotions about Mr. 
      Kotz’s being able to do what the Board asks of him.  Both Supervisor Booth and 

      Commissioner Petrillo said they feel non-communication was a big factor in the 

      negative response we were receiving.  Councilman Benedict just wants to know that 

      the Supervisor and Commissioner both feel confident with Mr. Kotz.  Mr. Petrillo 

      explained that Mr. Kotz wasn’t aware of the extent of work that was being done to 

      date.  

      i. Feasibility Study

      Hold this study for a later time when Councilman Piaquadio can have a chance to 

      look this over.
      ii. Update of Master Plan
      This is a proposal from Kotz and Associates, to update the Master Plan for Chadwick 

      Lake which was first completed in December, 2003.  The cost for the preparation of 

      the update would be $7,000.00 and if a Environmental Impact Statement needs to be 

      prepared it would be an additional $1,200.00.  Councilwoman Greene would like a 

      target date of June 15, 2006 to have this completed.  Mr. Petrillo will call Mr. Kotz 

      and give him that date.
      MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to withdraw $12,000.00 from the 

      Parkland Trust Account to pay for the Chadwick Lake Master Plan Update and the 

      proposal for the basketball courts at Chadwick Lake, seconded by Councilman 

      Benedict. 

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – absent; Mrs. 

      Greene – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 absent.

      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the proposal from Kotz and 

      Associates in the amount of $7,000.00 and an additional $1,200.00 if an 

      Environmental Impact Statement needs to be prepared and to have a target date of 

      June 15, 2006, seconded by Councilman Benedict.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – absent; Mrs. 

      Greene – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 absent.
      3. Basketball Courts

      This is a proposal from Kotz and Associates for the design and construction 

      documents for the basketball courts at Chadwick Lake.  The construction documents 

      would include grading, drainage and erosion control for construction by the Town or 

      contractors.  For the services of design and the preparation of construction documents 

      the fixed fee would be $3,000.00.  For additional services during the bidding or 

      construction the fee would be $145.00 per hour for Anthony Kotz and $43.50 to 

      $72.00 per hour for other employees.
      MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the proposal from Kotz 

      and Associates for the design and construction documents for the basketball courts at 

      Chadwick Lake at a cost of $3,000.00, seconded by Councilman Benedict.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – absent; Mrs. 

      Greene – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 absent.

8.    Animal Control:

      a. Leave of Absence (Maternity Leave) for Part Time Animal Control Officer

      This is a request from Mary Meyer, Animal Control Supervisor, to authorize the 
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      extended maternity leave for Gina Mucci, part time Animal Control Officer,  
      beginning April 4, 2006 until September 7, 2006.  She has been a valued employee 
      since May 13, 2003.  The Family Medical Leave Act is for twelve weeks.
      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the extended maternity 

      leave for Gina Mucci from April 4, 2006 until September 7, 2006, seconded by 

      Councilwoman Greene.  

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – absent; Mrs. 

      Greene – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 absent.
      b. Creating Seasonal Animal Control Officer

      This is a request from Mary Meyer, Animal Control Supervisor, to create a seasonal 
      Animal Control Officer position for the length of time that Gina Mucci will 
      be out on leave.  The dates would be April 4, 2006 until September 7, 2006.  The 
      person hired would know the exact date of hire and the exact date that job will be 
      terminated.  

      MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to create a seasonal Animal 

      Control Officer for the time period of April 4, 2006 until September 7, 2006, 

      seconded by Councilman Woolsey.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – absent; Mrs. 

      Greene – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 absent.

9.    Accounting:

      a. Hiring of Part Time Clerk

      This is a request from Jackie Calarco, Town Accountant, to hire Elizabeth Valencia 
      as a part time clerk effective March 27, 2006.  Mrs. Calarco has this position in her 

      2006 budget.  Ms. Valencia has been employed in the Assessor’s Office since June 

      2005.  She is highly recommended by Michael Fogarty, Sole Assessor.  Her rate of 

      pay would be $10.00 per hour.
      MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the hire of Elizabeth 

      Valencia as part time clerk for the Accounting Office effective March 27, 2006 with a 

      rate of $10.00 per hour, seconded by Councilman Woolsey.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – absent; Mrs. 

      Greene – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 absent.
      b. Creating Position of Principal Account Clerk

      This is a request from Jackie Calarco, Town Accountant, to create a new full time 

      position for her department with the job title of “Principal Account Clerk”.  A 

      successful candidate will assist in payroll preparation, accounts payable preparation, 

      budget preparation, reconcile Trust & Agency accounts, prepare cash receipts, 

      prepare bank reconciliations, enter journal entries and various other clerical duties.

      This position would be CSEA and would be Grade 7.  At this time there is a list of 

      candidates for this job title available from the County.

      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the creation of a new full 
      time position of  “Principal Account Clerk” for the Accounting Department, seconded      

      by Councilman Benedict.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – absent; Mrs. 

      Greene – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 absent.
11.   Engineering:

       a. Performance Security for Gondolfo Drive Subdivision B

      This is a request from Jim Osborne, Town Engineer, to approve the construction cost 

      estimate for the extension of the private road known as Gondolfo Drive in the amount 

      of $84,255.00 plus an additional cost of $8,000.00 for the cost of certification by a 

      Professional Engineer and the preparation of acceptable As-Built Drawings.  The total 

      cost estimate would be $92,255.00.
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      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the cost estimate for the 
      construction cost for the extension of Gondolfo Drive in the amount of $92,255.00, 

      seconded by Councilman Woolsey.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – absent; Mrs. 

      Greene – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 absent.
      b. Woodfield Manor Drainage and Lighting Districts Extensions

      Jim Osborne, Town Engineer, explained this item.  Woodfield Manor is the second 

      part of an old subdivision proposed between Fostertown Road and Brewer Road.  

      They have submitted Engineering Reports and petitions for the creation of a drainage 

      district and for an extension of the lighting district.  Out of approximately forty acres, 

      eight acres are included in the Consolidated Lighting District.  The Planning Board 

      has recommended the installation of street lights in the subdivision, so the applicant is 

      requesting the remaining thirty two acres to be included in the district.  They are 

      proposing to install street lights that are one hundred percent maintained by Central 

      Hudson, meaning Central Hudson will maintain the lighting from top to bottom.  We 

      have other subdivisions before Central Hudson provided that service where Central 

      Hudson does only the bulb and the photo electric eye and we have to take care of the 

      pole the wiring and the ballast.  Mr. Osborne said besides pointing that fact out to the 

      Board he has no other comment on the extension of the Lighting District.  As for the 

      drainage district, Mr. Osborne sent comments to Tom Olly on his Engineering report.  

      Based on the fact the design hasn’t been given final approval by the drainage 
      consultant for the Planning Board, Mr. Osborne feels it would be premature to act on 
      the drainage district.  Before we schedule a Public Hearing we like to know if the 
      facilities have been approved.  The Town Board would like this drainage district to be 
      public.  Mr. Osborne asked to table this until we get all the information that is 
      required before going further.  Councilman Woolsey said we don’t seem to have a 
      punch list or sign off sheet from the developers for the drainage districts and other 
      projects that these people should have to go through.  Councilman Woolsey said the 
      Planning Board, Town Engineer, Water Superintendent, and Highway Superintendent 
      should all sign off on this when the developer comes to them.  This way we don’t 
      have to have them go back and get the answers to questions that should have been 
      answered before they came in front of us.  Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, said 
      that it is feasible for the Town to do this as an internal use but the submittal of 
      petitions in the map, plan and report are specified in state law.  So to tell an applicant 
      what he must do, in addition to what is required by state law, gives Mr. Taylor cause 
      for concern.  Supervisor Booth agrees with Councilman Woolsey that anything that is 
      going to come in front of the Town Board pertaining to district extensions should 
      have the standard operating procedure requirements done.  It would be internal only.  
      Jim Osborne, Town Engineer, said he did supply the applicant’s engineer with 
      specific comments on the engineer’s report and he is working on correcting those.  
      Mr. Osborne doesn’t feel uncomfortable nit-picking details in the design but he does 
      feel uncomfortable with the concept.  Supervisor Booth would like Pat Hines to sign 
      off on each project and Mr. Osborne said that is what he does, he checks with Pat 
      Hines first to get reports, etc.   

12.   Planning Board:

      a. Landscape Cost Estimate – Newburgh Plaza

      This is a request from Karen Arent, Landscape Architect for the Planning Board, to 
      approve the landscape cost estimate for Newburgh Plaza (formerly known as Lloyds) 
      in the amount of $350,193.00, with an inspection fee of $4,000.00.
      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the landscape cost estimate 

      for Newburgh Plaza in the amount of $350,193.00 with an inspection fee of 
      $4,000.00, seconded by Councilman Benedict.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – absent; Mrs. 

      Greene – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 absent.
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      b. Landscape Cost Estimate – Omni-Point, Valley View Drive

      This is a request from Karen Arent, Landscape Architect for the Planning Board, to 
      approve the landscape cost estimate for Omni-Point, Valley View Drive in the 
      amount of $11,100.00, with an inspection fee of $2,000.00.
      MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the landscape cost 

      estimate for Omni-Point, Valley View Drive in the amount of $11,100.00, with an 

      inspection fee of $2,000.00, seconded by Councilman Benedict.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – absent; Mrs. 

      Greene – aye; Mr. Booth –aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 absent.
      c. Landscape Cost Estimate – Omni-Point, Bannerman View Drive

      This is a request from Karen Arent, Landscape Architect for the Planning Board, to 
      approve the landscape cost estimate for Omni-Point, Bannerman View Drive in the 
      amount of $7,250.00 with an inspection fee of $2,000.00.
      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the landscape cost estimate 

      for Omni-Point, Bannerman View Drive in the amount of $7,250.00 with an 

      inspection fee of $2,000.00, seconded by Councilman Benedict.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – absent; Mrs. 

      Greene – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 absent.

      d. Landscape Cost Estimate – Gondolfo Drive Subdivision, Section II
      This is a request from Karen Arent, Landscape Architect for the Planning Board, to 
      approve the landscape cost estimate for Gondolfo Drive Subdivision, Section II, in 
      the amount of $10,890.00, with an inspection fee of $2,000.00.

      MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the landscape cost 

      estimate for the Gondolfo Drive Subdivision, Section II in the amount of $10,890.00, 

      with an inspection fee of $2,000.00, seconded by Councilman Benedict.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – absent; Mrs. 

      Greene – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 absent.
13.   Water Supply – Resolution Authorizing the Execution of Contract to Purchase 

      Real Property for the Consolidated Water District

      Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, explained that the Town has successfully 
      negotiated the purchase of property on Route 32 – 617 Route 32 to be exact.  The 

      purpose of this acquisition is primarily for the protection of Chadwick Lake and its 

      watershed.  There is an intent to submit an application for grant funding to Orange 
      County as part of their open space grant funding program.  The property contains not 

      only open space but a house, barn structures and a small office building.  The terms 
      that were set forth  in contract are $750,000.00 purchase price, with $7,500.00 as a 

      down payment.  There will be a six month contingency period and the resolution in 

      front of you is for execution of the contract only.  Before the Town Board actually 

      approves the acquisition, they must go through a Public Hearing process.  This would 

      be considered as an improvement for the Consolidated Water District and in order to 

      approve that increase of improvements, the Town Board must have a map and plan 

      and cost estimate to be prepared.  Then they must have a Public Hearing on that map 

      plan and cost estimate and make a determination that the purchase is in fact in the 

      public’s interest.  The seller agreed to the contingency in respect to the grant funding.  

      Mr. Taylor has the sentiment of the Board that even if Orange County, for whatever 

      reason doesn’t approve the grant funding in time for the transaction to take place, the 

      Town Board still would go forward with the purchase of the property.  The seller as a 

      condition of the sale, is operating a business on the property presently and will have 

      the right to continue that occupancy of the office building for eighteen months 

      following the closing.  If the seller overstays the eighteen months there will be a 

      penalty of $250.00 per day rent.  The seller needs to keep any insurance that is 

      applicable for his business, equipment and vehicles.  Mr. Taylor said we can 

      re-emphasize that point.  Mr. Taylor explained that there is also a provision that the 

      seller pays any additional property coverage endorsement as a result of his 
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      occupancy and he will reimburse the Town for any property coverage the Town 

      obtains as a result of his occupancy.  Councilman Woolsey asked that once we go 
      under contract the seller with vacate the house and Mr. Taylor said once we close on 

      the sale then he will.   
Councilman Piaquadio joined the meeting at 8:35 P.M.

      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to authorize Supervisor Booth to 

      execute the Resolution of the Town Board Authorizing Execution of Contract to 
      Acquire Real Property for and On Behalf of the Consolidated Water District, Section 
      4, Block 2, Lot 29.5 and Preparation of Map, Plan and Estimate of Cost, seconded by 
      Councilman Benedict.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

14.   Central Hudson

      Councilman Woolsey asked the Town Board to go on record opposing Central 

      Hudson’s rate hike.  This is hitting the taxpayers twofold.  The taxpayer has to pay 

      their own gas and electric bill as does the Town, so of course that would probably 

      mean higher taxes.  Councilman Woolsey feels the increase is too big and he would 
      like the Town Board to support our constituents in opposing the increase.  
      Councilwoman Greene agrees because if you look at your bill when it comes in it has 
      a fuel adjustment that is being passed on to the consumer and a good portion of their 

      fuel cost, and an other one is a surcharge.  The average every day taxpayer is already 

      being hit with those charges and Central Hudson wants to raise the rates.  Councilman 

      Woolsey said whatever Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, feels is fit either a letter 

      or a resolution.  The Town Board feels a resolution would have more clout.  

      Councilman Benedict said that Central Hudson has been getting some flack about not 

      enough publicity for their switch and save.  This would be an opportunity for Central 

      Hudson customers to switch to another provider.  Not enough people know about this 

      and, of course, Central Hudson really doesn’t want their customers to know.  Central 

      Hudson is getting pressured from other companies.  Councilman Woolsey said it is 
      like a monopoly, they run their poles and lines in the Town, County and State right of 

      ways because it doesn’t cost them anything and they turn around and charge all of us 

      for any service they give us.  Mr. Taylor suggests a resolution and in that resolution 

      authorize the submission of a copy of a letter and resolution to the Public Service 

      Commission, surrounding municipalities, and the Association of Towns.  Andrew 

      Zarutskie, Town Clerk, explained that for twenty eight years while working for Ben 

      Gilman, Mr. Gilman opposed nearly every requested rate increase by Orange & 
      Rockland and Central Hudson.  Mr. Zarutskie wrote most of the letters of opposition.  
      Mr. Zarutskie suggested getting in touch with other companies in the area, such as  
      Orange & Rockland and ConEd, to find out their rates.  If the rate increase is 
      unfavorably comparable, we need to bring that up in the letter.  Also Central 
      Hudson’s power lines are above ground, while ConEd and Long Island Public 
      Service lines are underground.  Mr. Taylor asked Mr. Zarutskie if he would work 
      with him on drafting the resolution.  
      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to authorize the resolution opposing 

      the rate increase presently considered by the Public Service Commission for Central 

      Hudson, seconded by Councilman Benedict.   
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
15.   Use of Town Hall Meeting Room
      Councilwoman Greene said she doesn’t mind if the schools or an organization uses
      our meeting room maybe for two days, but last fall our meeting room was 

      monopolized every day for weeks.  We need a plan in place so when someone wants 

      to use our facility for a month or two at a time, they need to share the cost.  There 

      should be some type of reimbursement to the Town.  When Dynegy came here last 

      fall and used our meeting room for a couple of months, they used our electricity, 
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      tables that were in the hall and our copy paper for their copy machine.  Mrs. Greene 

      said they got reimbursed for every single ream of paper they used because she made 

      sure they did.  Our custodians were cleaning up after them from the bathrooms on 

      into the meeting room.  Supervisor Booth said they did not make us aware they would 

      be here for that length of time.  Mr. Zarutskie said he agrees with Councilwoman 

      Greene but in their defense they told him repeatedly that they did not anticipate 

      themselves that it was going on for that length of time.  They had anticipated two to 

      three days at the most.  Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, explained that the group 

      was the New York State Department of Environmental Conservation who arranged to 

      utilize the room and not Dynegy.  Mr. Zarutskie said it was a misconception 

      that Dynegy sponsored that hearing.   They were the defendants.  As far as paper 

      use, both Dynegy and the DEC said it wasn’t them, it was one of the plaintiffs.  Mr. 

      Zarutskie said that if there was a problem they should have been told to go see the 

      Town Clerk.   When DEC or Dynegy used our copy machine they reimbursed us 
      every sheet of paper.  This is the only time in the four plus years that he has been 
      Town Clerk that the room was used for more than a few hours.  He doesn’t feel it’s 
      necessary to revise the rules because it will never happen again while he is Town 
      Clerk or while Councilwoman Greene is around.  The only groups that should be 
      utilizing the room are schools, political groups, state agencies and county agencies.    
16.   Communications from Constituents

      Councilwoman Greene asked if the Supervisor answers every letter that comes in 

      from our constituents.  Supervisor Booth said he copies them for the Board and 

      whatever department head it might pertain to and then answers them.  The Board 

      asked if once the response is done to please copy the Board.
Adjournment

      MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to adjourn the Audit Meeting / Work 

      Session of March 15, 2006 at 9:02 P.M., seconded by Councilman Benedict.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

___________________________     by     ________________________________

Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk              Charlene M. Black, Deputy Town Clerk

